
MINUTES OF THE VAN BUREN COUNTY COMMISSION
VAN BUREN COUNTY, TENNESSEE

The Van Buren County Commission met in a Regular Meeting on January 17, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.
at the Van Buren County Administrative Facility  & Justice Center.  The following action was
taken as recorded in Minute Book, “T”. 

Call to Order
Sheriff Michael Brock called the Meeting to Order.

Roll Call
Member present: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey,
Terry Hodges, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall, and Michael Woodlee. Dusty Madewell was absent.

Also present:   Mayor David Sullivan,  County Clerk  Lisa Rigsby,  Jay Williams with zoom and
Several Citizens from Van Buren County.

Prayer
Sheriff Michael Brock led us in prayer.

Pledge
Terry Hickey led us in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Motion to dispense reading of the Minutes from the Special Called Meeting on December 6,
2022
Tabitha Denney made a motion second by Cale Crain to approve the Minutes from the Special
Called Meeting on December 6, 2022. All approved by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Minutes of Committee A Report: Approve/Disapprove Minutes as printed
Committee A Chairman went over the minutes from the Committee A meeting from January 3,
2023 with the Full Commission. Listed as following:

Committee A Meeting
January 3, 2023

Roll Call: All members present.

Transfer funds on ARP Grant Money: Mrs. Zeda Hillis brought a Resolution to transfer the ARP
funds  that  Van  Buren  County  allocation  of  $2,110,876.43  from  their  total  allocation  of
$2,585,876.43 be transferred to the City  to Spencer Utility Department to be used for  the
system from Caney Fork River Water Line Project. There will be a remaining $475,000.00 to be
transferred to Bledsoe County for water system improvements to Fall Creek Fall Utility District.
Motion was made by Tabitha Denney and seconded, Terry Hickey to approve and bring in front
of the Full Commission. All members in favor. 

Solid Waste Fee: Clarence Madewell Jr. is requesting that the Solid Waste fee be excluded from
the well house on the property. Motion was by Terry Hickey and seconded by Jordan Delong to
approve the request. All members in favor.

Meeting adjourn: Motion made by Mr. Hickey and seconded by Mr. Hodges.



Committee A Chairman Cale Crain brought forward action that needs to be taken by the Full
Commission from the Committee A Meeting on January 3, 2023.

Transfer funds on ARP Grant money
Mrs.  Zeda  Hillis,  CMFO  with  James  C.  Hailey  &  Co.  Consulting  Engineers  brought  two
Resolutions to Committee A Meeting to transfer the ARP funds that Van Buren County allocated
$2,110,876.43 from their total allocation of $2,585,876.43 be transferred to the City to Spencer
Utility Department to be used for the system from Caney Fork River Water Line Project. There
will  be  a  remaining  $475,000.00  to  be  transferred  to  Bledsoe  County  for  water  system
improvements and to Fall Creek Fall Utility District.

Mrs. Hillis was present at the Full Commission Meeting to explain the process of passing these
Resolutions. Van Buren has already agreed to allocate money that had to be used for water
Infa-structure to Spencer, Bledsoe and Fall Creek Falls Utility Districts. The State of Tennessee
contacted James Hailey & Co. Consulting Engineers to work with Van Buren County to transfer
the funds to those entities and this would eliminate Van Buren County’s application but would
be less paperwork and less administration dealing with the project and having to include it into
the County’s Annual Audit. Bledsoe, Fall Creek Falls and the City of Spencer has already agreed
to accept this  transfer.  Cale Crain made a motion, second by Michael Woodlee to approve
Resolutions as presented.

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes vote.
Motion passed. Resolutions as following:







Solid Waste fee
Clarence Madewell Jr. submitted a form requesting to be excluded from the Solid Waste fee at
6752 Cane Creek Cummingsville Rd because of a well house only being on the property. Cale
Crain made a motion, second by Terry Hodges to approve this request. All agreed in favor. 0-
opposed. Motion passed.

Approve/Disapprove: Tabitha Robinson as Notary
Jordan Delong made a  motion,  second by  Kenny Smith  to  approve the Notary  for  Tabitha
Robinson. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Kenny Smith, Brick Wall, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes vote.
Motion passed. 

Approve/Disapprove:  Denise  Austin  and  Jessica  Delong  to  Van  Buren  County  Agriculture
Extension Board (2-yr terms)
UT Extension Agent Chris Binkley sent a letter to the Full Commission needing to replace 2 farm
women on the Agricultural Board. Mr. Binkley needed to replace Ms. Linda Simmons and Dr.
Sue Bailey,  both have served 3 consecutive terms. Mr.  Binkley is  requesting to add Denise
Austin and Jessica Delong. Agent Chris Binkley was present at the Full Commission Meeting for
any  concerns  on  this  matter.  Cale  Crain  made  a  motion,  second  by  Michael  Woodlee  to
approve. All approved by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

Present members of the Agriculture Extension Board as following:
Cale Crain
Jordan Delong
Mike Chandler
Steve Russell
Brandon Ragland
Denise Austin
Jessica Delong

New Business:
Exclusion of Solid Waste Fee for Robert Eschenbacher
Robert Eschenbacher submitted a request to be excluded from the Solid Waste fee at  761
Surrey Lane because of  it  being a vacant  lot  used for  fishing only.  After discussion on this
matter, Cale Crain made a motion, second by Michael Chandler to approve. 7 agreed by voice
vote. 2-opposed which were Commissioners Tabitha Denney and Kenny Smith. Motion passed.

Insurance for County Employees
The State of Tennessee met with the County Employees to discuss insurance thru one of the
State’s Insurance Programs. The Mayor and Commission are waiting on more information to
decide what the County would be able to fund. A Special Called Meeting is set for January 31,
2023 at 6:00 at the Van Buren County Administrative Facility to discuss this matter.

Contract for fixing the steeple at the Old Courthouse 
Last year a bid was accepted to fix the steeple at the Old Courthouse, the bid was $5,000.00
with Michael Sullivan receiving the Contract. Contract as following:



















Commission Chairman Terry Hickey open the floor for any question or concerns from the
Citizens of Van Buren County. 
Laura Wallace approached the Commission with the question of how the Committee A & B are
picked and what were each Committee’s duties? Mayor Sullivan explained, “The Mayor can pick
the Committee’s and the duties are for Committee A dealing with the budget and Committee B
is for buildings and grounds.” After much discussion on this matter, Commissioner Terry Hickey
thinks a Resolution should be written up describing each Committee and their duties. 

Adjournment
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Kenny Smith to Adjourn. All approved by voice
vote. Motion passed. Meeting adjourned at 6:33p.m.

 ___________________________________ ____________________________________
Chairman Terry Hickey County Clerk Lisa Rigsby


